
Newtown Board of Education 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Committee Minutes 

June 5, 2019 
 

 
Call to Order:  Mr. Cruson called the meeting to order at 5:40 p.m. 
 
 
Present:  Dan Cruson, Dan Delia, Ron Bienkowski, Lorrie Rodrigue, Rick Spreyer,  
 
 
Public Participation:  None 
 
 
Communications/Announcements:  None 
 
 
Unfinished Business 
 
Item 1:  Approval of Minutes, March 20, 2019    Mr. Cruson moved to approve the minutes of March 20, 
2019.  All in favor. 
 
Item 2 CIP 
 
Discussion and action regarding 2020-2021 CIP recommendation to Board 
 
Mr. Bienkowski went over the CIP Summary, stating there was no change from our last meeting of 
March 20th other than the Hawley project in year 1.   On the prior CIP report the Hawley HVAC 
Renovation and Ventilation project was listed at $5M.  The project was then reviewed with a cost by RZ 
Design Associates with the option of a Ductless Split System vs. a fully Ducted System at a cost of $3.9M.  
Based on our previous CIP meeting Mr. Bienkowski stated he thought the SubCommittee was in favor of 
going with the ducted system by RZ Design for the lower cost of $3.9M.  Mr. Bienkowski  discussed how 
the new estimated  cost would lower the CIP estimated cost by approximately $1,040,267.  
 
Mr. Bienkowski  then talked about how the schedule would take place if this CIP is approved by the 
Board of Education.  We would need the CIP approved at the April 28, 2020 Referendum.  After the 
Referendum for school year 2020-21, we would then select and engage the engineering firm to design 
and spec out.  The bid would be put out in January of 2021 for a contractor selection.  In the school year 
2021-22 during the summer break the work would begin.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue asked if this same timeline would take place if we decided to go with the Ductless Split 
System.   Mr. Bienkowski stated it would be the same as there is still the need to engage the engineering 
firm to design and spec out.  Mr. Cruson stated the biggest limitation is the fact that we still have to wait 
for next year’s Referendum.   
 
Mr. Cruson moved to approve the CIP to the Board of Education for approval of the Fully Ducted System.  
All was in favor. 
 



Item 3 Purchasing Collaboration Response to Legislative Council 
 
Discussion amongst the Committee related to questions the Legislative Council had concerning 
purchasing collaboration.   
 
Item 4  Year-end Expenditures/Recommendations/Non-Lapsing Account 
 
Mr. Bienkowski wanted to review the Non-Lapsing account and what was requested originally back in 
September 2018.    
 
We requested $235,000 from the Board of Finance for the Hawley/Middle School AC Ductless Splits 
systems and the Sandy Hook School Lightening Projection System.   In both cases the AC came in under 
budget.  We had $100,000 budgeted  and there was a $20,000 savings.  So we had a positive balance on 
those two projects.  The Lightening Protection project was a bit different.  We had two bids.  The original 
low bid was $130,972 and the second low bid was $149,150.  The original low bidder had withdrawn 
because they forgot to include some components and expenses so we went with the second lowest 
bidder and with additional negotiations we reduced the bid down to $138,000.  With this cost we were 
within budget but we now have a pending change order of $8,000 due to an e-bridge that does not fit 
into the boxes that are on the poles now.  So with this adjustment we would be $1,585 over what the 
authorization of the $235,000 was.  We now have the option to send a memo to the Board of Finance 
asking for the additional funds or charging the $1,585 to our operating budget.  Mr. Bienkowski stated 
he would prefer to go with the first option to keep the Board of Finance informed of what is going on 
since we had a change order that put us over budget. 
 
The final discussion was around the Non-Lapsing account fund balance.  With the current request of 
$235,000 it leaves us with a balance of $191,857 in the Non-Lapsing account.  With a potential deposit 
of $250,000 from this year’s budget our balance would be over the $400,000.  If we don’t add the 
potential deposit to the Non-Lapsing account then the additional expenditures would take up roughly 
$190,000 of that $250,000.  There are three additional expenditures to consider. 
   
The conversation continued with discussion of needs around the district and the potential impact of the 
$250,000 deposit into the account and the end of year financial report.  Mr. Delia stated that this 
account is money that we have to ask permission for if we want to use it therefore, it’s a Board of Ed 
decision.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated she thought it was right to put the money into the account and we could then speak 
to it with unpredictable expenses.    The Sub-committee agreed to remove the Verkada expense 
consideration but keep the maintenance vehicle and a chrome book cart for Special Education on the 
list.   
 
Item 5  2019-2020 Budget Adjustments 
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated the Budget Adjustment report represents what we know now.  These are the 
adjustments necessary to cover next year’s budget.   
 
The results of the adjustments of pluses and minuses comes to $0.  This is what would be presented to 
the Board to address the changes that are needed at this point.   
 



Dr. Rodrigue talked about the birth-to-3 group.  There is no registration for this group.  There is no 
predictability.  We should think about this going forward.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue thanked Mr. Bienkowski for all of the hard work he has done for the District. 
 
Item 6  Lunch Program Update 
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated he felt it was important to go on record with the results when the Board 
approved the Lunch Program contract.    The schedule represents what we presented to the board.  
With the $0.25 increase in meals there would be a $22,438 positive balance between the elementary 
and high school programs.  At the board meeting there was considerable discussion to include the 
compostables to get rid of Styrofoam and plastic straws.  The additional costs of this would be $11,866 
for elementary and $3,262 for the high school with a combined total additional cost of $15,128.  This 
reduces the positive balance to $7,310.   
 
The minimum wage is going up again next year so there will be pressure on the subsequent years on 
operations and Mr. Bienkowski stated he did not think it was wise to go forward with a price increase 2 
years in a row.  Dr. Rodrigue stated there is a lot of areas where Whitsons could capture more business 
and it is tight.  Mr. Bienkowski stated it is in their best interest to increase sales and if they don’t make 
this $7,310 then it comes out of their Admin fee.  It would be our best interest to increase our balance 
by profitability and not just break even.   
 
The other two schedules shows what was included in the April 9th Board meeting and what the reality is 
at this point.   
 
We also had to amend the contract that we sent to the State’s School Child Nutrition Program to reflect 
that revision to the budget so that is different than what the board received.  The state has approved it 
and we are good to go. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated we will have paper straws and no Styrofoam next year. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked how much longer do we have on the Whitson’s contract.  Mr. Bienkowski stated we 
have one more year after the 19-20 school year which we are now locked in at.  We should be able to go 
another 2 years with Whitsons before we have to consider another price increase.  All was in 
agreement.   
 
 
Item 7  Other 
 
 
Open 
 
 
Adjournment:  Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn at 6:33. All in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Joanne Morris 
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